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An Extraordinary Meeting of the Parish Council was held on Wednesday 6th January 2021 at 7.30 pm via Electronic Conferencing on account of the Government social distancing requirements. 
Present:   Cllrs Brant (Chair), Freestone (Vice Chair), Bradshaw, Cole, Freeman, Hicks and Thomas.


1. To Approve Apologies for Absence:  
Mrs Medwell (Clerk) who absented herself from the meeting as she had an interest in the planning application.

2. Declaration of Interests on Items on the Agenda or changes to the Members Register of Interests:  
There were no declarations of interests. 
There were no changes to the members Registers of Interests. 



3. To consider planning application 20/00484/DPA 1 New Dwelling, Land off Main Street 
The Chair welcomed Mr Phil Etherton, agent for the applicant, who was attending the meeting as a member of the public. Council members had questions regarding the loss of trees on the site; the ridge height of the building in relation to neighbouring houses; the boundary between the development site and the remainder of the plot; and site drainage all of which were addressed by Mr Etherton. 
The Council expressed serious concerns regarding visibility over the undeveloped west portion of the plot, as good visibility across the site is fundamental to the safety of vehicles turning off the three-way junction at the bottom of The Hill. In previous discussions regarding development on this site, Mr Etherton on behalf of the applicant had proposed gifting the west (undeveloped) portion of the plot to the Council to manage in perpetuity in order that the Council could preserve both the visual amenity of the site which is very important in the context of the Conservation Area and sightlines for drivers and pedestrians crossing the junction. The ownership and stewardship of the west portion of the plot was not addressed in the current application and it was no longer proposed to be gifted to the Parish to manage. The Council was concerned about this, as the plot has been in very poor condition over the past two years, leading to significantly reduced visibility for drivers and pedestrians negotiating the junction and regular complaints from residents.
With regard to the relationship of access to the proposed site and the road junction, concern was expressed regarding the accuracy and scale of the drawing showing the driveway in relation to the junction and surrounding houses. The point was made that the driveway of the new development would be closer to the drive of The Old Woolpack than that of 5 Main Street.  Although crashmap data does not show this corner as an accident hotspot there is local knowledge of accidents concerning vehicles negotiating the bend, colliding with cars parked in the driveway of The Old Woolpack opposite the site. 
The major overriding concern regarding the application was the recent experience of flooding in the village, caused by water run-off from the ridge on which the village sits. This is not a new issue and in 2020 the Council formed a Flood Resilience Project Team under the coordination of the Northants County Council Emergency Planning Team which had identified surface water flooding hotspots throughout the village, the main one of which is at the junction of The Hill, Main Street and Ashley Road. Very recently on December 23rd 2020 significant flooding had taken place at that junction, with overloaded drains and two feet of water in the road in exactly the area proposed for the new development. 
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Two houses opposite the proposed development site had been threatened with flooding over a six-hour period which required 25 volunteers building flood barriers and redirecting water away from properties on the junction. Councillors expressed the view that any new development in that area would increase the load on a struggling drainage system and significantly reduce the amount of rainwater that can be absorbed by one of the few green spaces in that vicinity. With climate change now a reality this situation could not be expected to improve in the short term and must inform views on the location of infill development in that area of the village.

While noting a number of measures within the design aimed at reducing surface water run-off into the road, the Council noted that the plot is significantly higher than road level with a drive sloping down to the road, which would significantly challenge any drainage solutions within the design of the drive. 

In summarisisng views on the application all councillors were unanimous in the view that in light of repeated experience of flooding at the junction at which the proposed development would be accessed (the most recent of which had been very severe), the Council must object to development of the plot. The Council did not accept Mr Etherton’s view that there are engineering solutions to all drainage problems, pointing out that the water (and potentially the gravel from the drive) would still end up in the road drainage system which is elderly, overloaded and not fit to accept further input at that point in the road. Any increase in surface water run off resulting from a development on this plot would further prejudice the safety of existing properties, which was not acceptable to the Council.
In addition, the plans for the undeveloped piece of land which would be crucial both in terms of the conservation area as context for the heritage buildings surrounding it and for visual sightlines for cars and pedestrians crossing the junction on a right-angle bend were unclear and unacceptable to the Council. The green space is currently an important visual amenity at the heart of the conservation area and the size of the undeveloped portion of the plot and arrangements for its management in perpetuity were important issues as far as the Council was concerned. Previous discussions between the applicant and the Council on this matter appear to have been ignored.
In a vote on the application all councillors were unanimous in objecting to the application on the grounds discussed. The Chair undertook to write a draft response to Corby BC Planning department and to circulate it to all councillors for comment before submission. 

There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.29 pm
Minutes to be ratified at the next Parish Council Meeting on Tuesday 19th January 2021
Signed…………………………….Chair           ……………………………………   Date……………………………
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